
 

 

CITY COUNCIL 

CITY OF RICHMOND HEIGHTS, 

MISSOURI 

 

REGULAR MEETING, October 20, 2014 
 
A Regular Meeting of the City Council of the City of Richmond Heights, Missouri 
was held on Monday, October 20, 2014 at 7:30 p.m. in the City Hall Council 
Chambers, at 1330 S. Big Bend Boulevard.    Present were Mayor James J. Beck, 
Council Members Rick Vilcek, Matt Casey, Reginald Finney, Camille Greenwald, 
Dan Sebben, Rob Jacknewitz, Ed Notter and Megan Moylan.  Also present were Amy 
Hamilton, City Manager and City Attorney Ken Heinz. 
 

ANNOUNCEMENTS 

 
Mr. Notter reminded everyone of the VFW Post will be holding their Trivia Night 
event on November 8. 
 
Mr. Vilcek congratulated the Parks and Recreation Department for the Party in the 
Patch event. 
 
Mr. Vilcek stated the Esquire Theatre had opened this past weekend and was 
completely remodeled with very nice amenities, comfy chairs, etc. 
 

CITIZEN’S COMMENTS NO. 1 

 

None. 

 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 

Regular Meeting 

October 6, 2014 

 
Mr. Vilcek moved, Mr. Finney seconded, a motion for the approval of the minutes of 
the Regular Meeting of October 6, 2014.  Carried unanimously. 
 

CITY MANAGER’S REPORT 

 

REVIZE Software Agreement 

 For City Website Redesign 

 
Ms. Hamilton stated REVIZE Software Systems has been chosen to perform the 
update and remodel of the City’s website at the cost of $25,000.  Ms. Hamilton asked 
the Council for authorization to allow the Mayor to execute an agreement with the 
company.   
 



 

 

Mr. Casey moved, Ms. Greenwald seconded, a motion to authorize the Mayor to 
execute an agreement with REVISE Software Systems for the City website update 
and remodel.  Carried unanimously. 
 
Conditional Use Permit 

#2014-18 Orange Leaf Yogurt Store 

6674 Clayton Road 

 
Ms. Hamilton stated the Orange Leaf frozen yogurt store had undergone a change of 
ownership and their new C.U.P. was approved by the Plan and Zoning Commission 
on October 16, 2014.  Ms. Hamilton asked if the Council wished to call the C.U.P. up 
for review. 
 
The Council declined to call C.U.P. 20114-18 up for review and let it stand approved. 
 

CITY ATTORNEY’S REPORT 

 
Mr. Heinz announced the Veteran’s Committee would be holding a commemorative 
Veteran’s Day event on November 9 at THE HEIGHTS.  Mr. Heinz stated the 
ceremony would honor all veterans, particularly Vietnam veterans. 
 
Bill No. 5413-Pension Fund proposed changes 

Submittal to Voter Approval or Council Action 

 
Mr. Heinz stated he had looked further into the discussion on whether changes to the 
Pension benefits can be made by Council without the vote of the people. Mr. Heinz 
stated he felt that while it was a close call, the safer position was it should be voted on 
by the voters as it is a change to a benefit that was put in place by the voters in the 
1980’s.   Mr. Heinz stated his better advice is that it should be voted on by the voters 
if there were to be changes; either to ratify the Ordinance passed by the Council or 
send the whole thing to the voters first before the Council takes up the Ordinance. 
 
Mr. Vilcek asked about prior Pension changes that have been made by the Council 
since 1988 when the Charter form of city government took place. 
 
Mr. Heinz stated he had to look into that; he had just looked into it briefly with not a 
lot of time to research all but the question on Council action vs. Voter approval. 
 
Mr. Heinz stated that some of the more recent changes were mandated by Federal 
Law that came into place after 911and were required anyway; a 2006 Plan change 
comes to mind. 
 
Mayor Beck stated there should be more research and would also need authorization 
from the Pension Board to do the research on the matter as he did not feel the City 
need spend its money for the legal research. 
 



 

 

Ms. Hamilton stated the Pension Board has their own attorney and the question can 
be put back to them. 
 
Mayor Beck stated that from what Mr. Heinz is saying, the Pension Board submitted 
legislation they wished the Council to act upon and due to advice by our Counsel that 
since the Plan itself was put into play by the vote of the people, Council should not 
pass legislation without the vote of the people. 
 
Mayor Beck stated that if the City wants to submit a ballot question to the people, are 
we going to address the numerous things that were passed without the vote of the 
people and what research needs to be done and what next needs to be done about the 
things passed over the past 25  years. 
 
Mr. Heinz stated he at one time was the Pension Board attorney but because he is the 
City Attorney, he declined to perform both positons due to any conflict that could 
arise, and he did not really look into what the previous changes the Council made 
were about. 
 
Ms. Hamilton stated that legislation about Pension Plan changes did come before the 
Council more recently and the City Attorney would have signed those Ordinances. 
 
Mr. Heinz stated that he only attested to the Form of the Ordinance. 
 
Mr. Heinz stated he thought the changes in 2006 were mandated due to ERISA and 
did not have to go to the voters for their approval. 
 
Mayor Beck stated there were numerous other changes in recent years after 1986 and 
Council took action on them. 
 
Ms. Hamilton stated there were changes to the Plan in 2000 and 2002 as she recalled. 
 
Mr. Heinz stated the Pension Board is authorized to adopt its own rules and 
regulations and the question is this (Bill No. 5413) a “rule” or a substantive benefit 
change. 
 
Mayor Beck questioned then if the Board votes to increase any benefits for members 
of the Plan, is that okay to do without Council approval? 
 
Mr. Heinz stated there is a provision that the Council can take action on lowering the 
Pension tax rate if the Plan is well funded and make appointments of Board members, 
but that is the only place where it says Council take action. 
 
Mr. Heinz stated he was not sure if the proposed change in this Bill is other than 
something minimal, but he stated he was inclined in having a vote by the people. 
 



 

 

Mayor Beck said he is still asking if the benefit changes that were made by the 
Council were actually more of a “big deal” and were put forth to the Council and 
consequently passed and approved by the Council; what is to happen to those changes 
now?  Mayor Beck stated if this current Bill in your opinion needs to go to the vote of 
the people, what happens now. 
 
Mayor Beck stated that perhaps the Pension attorney may have a different opinion 
than Mr. Heinz, and if so, that attorney will defend it. 
 
Mr. Heinz stated that other than setting of the tax rate and board appointments, the 
Pension Board has sole control and management of the Plan. 
 
Mr. Vilcek asked when the City voters voted to go to a Charter form of government, 
would that then give the Council permission to pass Ordinances without the vote of 
the people? 
 
Mr. Vilcek stated the Council has made changes to the Plan at least three or four 
times since the Charter was enacted.  Mr. Vilcek recalled in 2000 the Council voted 
to make benefit changes. 
 
Mr. Vilcek stated that if the Council does have the right now since the City adopted 
the Charter to make legislative changes to the Pension, that is fine with him, but noted 
that in the past, it was a way of preventing the Mayor and Council from changing the 
benefit structure at Council meetings which bypassed or might be detrimental to the 
Fund participants. 
 
Mr. Heinz stated his current research did not reflect any mention about what the 
Charter might have done to change the previous actions which may have led any 
proposed changes going to the people. 
 
Mayor Beck stated that if we aren’t able to do this Bill, we should not have been able 
to do the other ones; that is just logical.  
 
Mr. Heinz stated if they were changes mandated by Federal law, the Council could do 
that. 
 
Mayor Beck said he was not talking about that type of change, he was talking about 
benefit changes. 
 
Ms. Hamilton stated some changes had been benefit changes. 
 
Mayor Beck stated that he would rather take this back to the Pension Board and ask 
them to ask their attorney’s opinion if the Council has the right to pass ordinances 
that are recommendations from the Pension Board.  Mayor Beck asked the status of 
Bill 5413. 
 



 

 

The Deputy City Clerk stated Bill No. 5413 had been set aside for further review. 
 
Mayor Beck said we would still keep this Bill set aside until more information. 
 
Mr. Heinz stated he had not had much time to do in depth research on this issue but 
would and will ask for other opinions from those in his office that work with 
municipalities and ask if Home Rule changes the question. 
 

BILLS PREVIOUSLY INTRODUCED 

 

Bill No. 5416; second reading 

Approves a settlement agreement with 

CenturyLink and assigns a percentage of settlement 

proceeds to the St. Louis County Municipal League. 

 
Mr. Vilcek moved, Mr. Finney seconded, a motion for the second reading of Bill No. 
5416.  Carried unanimously.  Bill No. 5416 was presented and read. 

AN ORDINANCE APPROVING A SETTLEMENT AGREEMENT WITH 

CENTURYLINK AND ASSIGNING A PERCENTAGE OF THE SETTLEMENT 

PROCEEDS TO THE ST. LOUIS COUNTY MUNICIPAL LEAGUE. 

 

Mayor Beck asked for a vote of approval of Bill No. 5416.  AYES:  Mr. Vilcek, Ms. 

Greenwald, Mr. Finney, Ms. Moylan, Mr. Notter, Mr. Casey, Mr. Sebben, Mr. 

Jacknewitz, and Mayor Beck.  NAYS:  None. 

 

Mayor Beck declared Bill No. 5416, approved. 

 

INTRODUCTION OF NEW BILLS 

None. 

 

RESOLUTIONS 

None. 

 

CITIZEN’S COMMENTS NO. 2 

None. 

 

Adjournment 

 

With no further business to come before the meeting, at 7:55 p.m., Mr. Vilcek moved, 

Ms. Greenwald seconded, a motion to adjourn. Carried unanimously. 

 

Mayor Beck declared the meeting, adjourned. 

 



 

 

______________________ 
PATRICIA S. VILLMER 
DEPUTY CITY CLERK 

 
__________________________ 
APPROVAL 

 
       


